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Paca Paca 
News 

 
is the official newsletter of the Peruvian 
Horse Association of Canada (PHAC). 
This publication is complimentary to 
those who hold a PHAC membership. 
  
 
To receive a subscription or 
membership, complete the form inside 
this newsletter and send with a cheque 
or money order for $45.00 (GST 
included) for an Owner/Breeder 
membership or $15.00 (GST included) 
for Aficionado (non-owner) 
to: 
 
 

Peruvian Horse 
Association of Canada 

CLRC 
2417 Holly Lane 

Ottawa, Ontario K1V 0M7 
 
Opinions expressed herein are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily 
reflect the opinions of PHAC members, 
Board or the Editors.  
 
 
Paca Paca News makes every effort to 
avoid error and assumes no 
responsibility for copy submitted by 
contributors and/or advertisers. 
However, the Editor reserves the right 
to refuse material not suitable for 
publication. 
 
 
Items containing negative references 
toward individuals or groups or any 
other questionable material will be sent 
to the Board of Directors for approval 
prior to publication. 
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to  a $15.00 surcharge.  
 

*WINTER RATES: 
For all issues except the summer one, the 
newsletter format will be only in black and 
white. Ads for the usual “color spots” will be 
sold at a $40.00 per ad discount. 
CHEQUES PAYABLE TO PHAC. 
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Paca Paca News 
c/o Shari Hutchison 
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     March 15, 2010 

 



From the Editor’s desk… 
Happy Holidays, 
 
I hope everyone has had a great year.  Thanks so much to all of our contributors. 
Please continue to send me your ads and articles because we always need more 
content to our magazine.  In addition, I need to remind our existing contributors to 
ensure that all of our magazine inclusions arrive in a timely enable me to get the 
magazine out on time.  
 
          Shari Hutchison 
 

2010 Calendar of Events 
 

Event:  Date: Contact: 
 
 

Junior Clinic June 5-6   Cindy Zatsoff 
Vernon, BC     (250) 557-4743 
Judge:  Kim Montee     info@paradisehorses.com 
 
Wild West Classic July 2,3 &4  Sherri Rosia 
Olds, AB     (403) 932-7032 
Judge:  Nicholas Breaux -Alberta& TBA-BC     SRosia.nhp@gmail.com 
 
Canadian National Peruvian Horse Show August 20-22  Rob Sjodin 
Cloverdale, BC     (250) 832-1188 
Judge:  Pepe Risso Jr     4beat@telus.net 
 
Diamond Classic September 3-5  Phoebe Soles  
Saskatoon, SK     (306) 929-2350 
Judge:  Mrs Cricket Donoho & Mr Andres Salinas   foxcreek@inet2000.com 
:  

 
To have your event included on this page, contact the editor at sharyda@shaw.ca 

Mark your calendars with these important dates! 
The premium lists for the PHAC approved shows are available at www.phac.ca. Members can also 

view show results on the website 
 
 



 
Poncho Negro – Rocky Mountain Challenge – 2008 Canadian Nationals 

By Cyndi Rowat 
 
At twenty-three years of age, Poncho has become more accustomed to which patch of grass he’d prefer to graze 
rather than chasing down any competitors on the trail but one thing his people Brent, Cyndi, Austin and Mason 
Rowat noticed over the last few years was that he still loves to be ridden and has not lost that exuberance for a 
good run. Now Austin’s horse, Poncho has spent some enjoyable times going for mountain walks and strolls in 
the hayfield with his new young rider. But going from the leisurely pasture life to trail competitions might be a 
stretch for most horses, but then, Poncho is no ordinary horse, he is a Peruvian Horse.  
 
As a member of the Canadian Nationals organizing committee hosting endurance, competitive trail and ride and 
tie trail events, Cyndi’s plans to compete in the 80-mile Open competitive trail ride were thwarted when her 
Open horse was sidelined with an injury. Out for the training part of the season and the first month and a half of 
the competitive season, even just riding at the Nationals was becoming a distant dream.  
 
Doing the ride n’ tie would be fun and would take her mind off the fact she would not be vying for an individual 
medal in the Open event. Gazing out into the pasture one June morning her eyes rested upon her now flea-bitten 
grey Peruvian, Poncho. Brent would never do a ride n’ tie on her Arabian….but maybe he would do it on 
Poncho! With a great deal of excitement, Cyndi stewed on this idea for a week or so prior to broaching the 
subject with her husband.  
 
“No.” was his curt reply. “We’re not in shape.” Brent insisted. “We’ll come in last.” 
“Why do you want to do that anyway?” 
 
“Because…I think it’ll be fun.” Cyndi insisted. The entry was post-dated on the last day for entries and Poncho’s 
status was upgraded from occasional walks in the mountains and around home to training for a ten mile ride n’ 
tie with only four short weeks to go. 
 
A ride n’ tie is where teams with two riders and a horse race over a pre-determined course. Only one rider may 
benefit from the horse at a time. The other rider must run unassisted by the horse in any way, no tailing, and no 
hanging off the tack. The race starts with horses and runners heading out on the trail. Teams may plan their ride 
strategy based on their particular teams’ strengths and weaknesses or compete with absolutely no planning at all. 
The horses surge on ahead, leaving most of the runners in the dust. Somewhere down the trail, the riders will 
dismount, tie the horse and continue on down the trail. The horse waits patiently for the runner to catch up to 
them (or not). The runner then mounts up and rides on to pass the teammate further on down the trail and so they 
continue with this piggyback method of locomotion. 
 
With a total age of 108 years between the three-member team, Brent and Cyndi figured on beating some friends 
in the race with their trusty side-kick Poncho and were determined NOT to finish last.  
 
 
RACE DAY 
 
The weather was picture perfect, with early morning cold, some cloud cover and a gentle warming trend on 
drying trails after the previous day’s downpour. Wearing worn-out riding runners with plans to splash through 
the mud rather than worry about picking through it, I let Poncho set his pace out the start gate… within speed 
barrier limits…and headed for the first climb just as Brent and I had planned.  
 
Cresting the hill for long enough for Poncho to recover, I looked for a solid tree and tied Poncho to it. Saying 
Whoa several times to ensure he had no plans of following; I headed off down the trail. I sure thought this trail 
went a lot faster when I rode the endurance ride on Friday, I thought to myself as I puffed and pounded through 
the forest. A runner glided by me with barely a breath, slipping down the trail effortlessly.  
 



Then, I heard the familiar paca-paca behind me. “Do you want to ride or can you meet at the bottom?” 
“I’m good.” I puffed, determined to run to the base of the hill as planned. 
 
Finally, the hill was within my sight. This will be fun!  Letting gravity do most of the work, I worked on staying 
balanced as I took long strides to the bottom. (You were thinking I was going to fall there, weren’t you!) 
Catching up to Poncho was a relief. I jumped on and let Poncho fly. While he did his thing, I tanked up with 
Gatorade and prepared for my next stretch on foot thinking smugly, what an advantage to ride a Peruvian! Two 
more switches on the trail before heading into the 5-mile vet check. Brent handed Poncho off to a volunteer 
where he would wait for me and took off on foot to see how much trail he could tackle before Poncho and I 
caught up again.  
 
Poncho had to recover to 16 beats per minute. He had a little time before I got there but it didn’t help. He was so 
wound up and ready to go it took us an extra excruciatingly painful five more minutes before he pulsed down. I 
was so far behind I wondered if Brent would finish the last leg without us.  
 
He didn’t, we did catch him and switched a few more times on our ten-mile adventure. I think I grinned and 
smiled the whole time! When we started heading toward the finish, I was on foot. We knew we had lots of teams 
banging on our back door, so we didn’t want to risk another switch, so I kept running. The exuberant cheering 
spectators helped me bang out the final distance with Brent and I having a last-stretch challenge to see who 
would finish first, him or me! I still haven’t seen the video of the finish to declare boasting rights. 
 
What a blast!!  
 
So, were we last? Did it matter? Of course it mattered! 
 
We finished in 1 hour and 32 minutes, two minutes behind the winners – remember Mr. Stealth mode in the 
forest? Yeah, he’s a marathon runner. He and his wife beat us. But we are SO hooked! We’re already talking 
about doing another ride n tie next year but hopefully we’ll be a little more physically prepared.  
 
Are you up for the challenge? 
 
 
 

. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

UPDATE 
Since we had such a blast at 
Nationals, we took Poncho 

through the Rockies to 
Skimikin Lake, B.C.  and 

completed a 25 mile endurance 
ride together. It’s the first time 
we’ve competed together since 
Austin was born in 1996. We 

didn’t break any speed records, 
but Poncho got his completion 

and we’re all very excited about 
the new face of his ‘retirement’.  
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Announcements from the PHAC Board of Directors 

 
 
 

 
Show Rules 

A complete set of the updated Book of Peruvian Horse Showing is available at the PHAC website 
www.phac.ca.  Those members who wish to receive a copy by mail should send a $5 cheque payable 
to the PHAC to: PHAC, General Delivery, Lyalta, AB  T0J 1Y0.     
 

2010 PHAC Memberships 
To continue receiving the Paca Paca News and other member benefits, please send your cheque or 
money order payable to the PHAC to the CLRC, 2417 Holly Lane, Ottawa, ON  K1V 0M7.   
 

Link your website with the PHAC website!   
The PHAC will add a link to your website for FREE.  Email Bonnie Matheson at 
littlemountain@telus.net . 
 

Nominations to the PHAC Board of Directors 
Nominations to the PHAC Board of Directors can be made throughout the year and forwarded to Gus 
McCollister, Executive Secretary by email at gusmccollister@efirehose.net , by phone 403-935-4435, by 
fax 403-935-4774 or by mail at PHAC, General Delivery, Lyalta, AB  T0J 1YO. 
 

2010 Canadian National Show  
The 2010 Canadian National Show will be held August 20 – 22 in Cloverdale BC.  Please contact  Rob 
Sjodin at 4beat@telus.net if you have any questions concerning the  show or would wish to volunteer. 
 

Volunteering: 
 If anyone is interested in becoming part of any of the committees (e.g. Rules, Bylaws, Advertising, 
Drug Testing), please contact any of the Board of Directors. 
 

 Programs offered by the PHAC 
  

1. Junior Scholarship Program 
 

2. Novice High Point Program 
 

3. Trail Riding Program 



 

 



 



 

 
 



 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 



 
 
My Excellent Adventure  by Casanita SAD 
 
My name is Casanita but all my friends call me “Cassie”.  I am a Peruvian Paso mare owned by the 
Rosia family in Okotoks Alberta.  My story begins on Friday, October 2, 2009, the day I left home and 
embarked on a three day journey to Texas to the U.S. National Show.  Actually, it really started in 
October 2008.  You see, Annie (the youngest Rosia) is a junior rider who has been showing Peruvian 
horses for several years on her horse named Royal.  They worked great together and had competed for 
several years but 2009 would be different.  Royal was pregnant and expecting a baby in the spring of 
this year so Annie would need a new horse to ride if she wanted a shot at winning the annual High 
Point Junior trip to the US Nationals in Texas.  I was inexperienced and very much out of shape and 
was still only in Bozal even though I was ten years old.  I would need a lot of work if I was going to fill 
in for Royal.  Hers were big horseshoes to fill!!  With lot of help from our trainer Grant McKinney, 
Annie worked with me over the next 9 months.  She put me in the bit herself, got me back into shape 
and we practiced our manoeuvres over and over again.   We rode together for the 2009 show season and 
at the Canadian Nationals, we learned that, yes; Annie and I were Texas bound.    
 
I was loaded on Ringstead’s trailer on that Friday and headed south.  I enjoyed all the new scenery as 
our route took us through Montana, Wyoming, Colorado, New Mexico and then into Texas.  Our first 
night on the road, we overnighted at the Rodeo Grounds in Casper Wyoming.  Our second night, we 
stayed in Amarillo Texas at the Big Texan Steak Ranch / Horse Hotel, home of the 72 Ounce Steak.  If 
you can eat it all, it’s FREE!  If not, it’ll cost ya $72.00 and you don’t get to add your name to their 
Wall of Fame.   That’s me standing next to the giant steer on the left!!! 
 

  
 
 The facilities were more than comfortable and I had a great night’s rest and the next morning I was 
ready for the last leg of our trip to Rancho El Refugio in Granbury Texas where we were to stay until 
the show.  Marco & Rusti Dapelo were great hosts and gave me a wonderful stall to hang out in where I 

could rest up after so many hours on the road.  Thank 
You So Much! 
 
After a few days of R&R, we moved to the Will Rogers 
Memorial Centre in Fort Worth and I was finally 
reunited with my Annie who had just flown in with 
mom and Dad.  It was great to see her again, I really 
missed her.  Annie took me on a tour of the show arena, 
gave me my bath, and then we anxiously awaited our 
first class.  How would we do?  Could we compete 



against the American Juniors?  We were about to find out. 
 
We had a large cheering section, so big in fact; it brought a tear to my big brown eyes.  I would do 
anything for my Annie and I think it’s safe to say that yes, we did great, winning Reserve High Point 
Junior and Champion Open Performance Mare.    
 
Thank you to all fellow Canadians who were there to cheer us on, mom and dad for bringing Annie 
down and to all the folks whose financial help made the trip possible.   A special Thank You goes out to 
Grant McKinney, Annie Kiesow from Bend Oregon and Kim Montee from Texas whose help and 
coaching was instrumental in our successes this year.  I sincerely appreciate all you have done for us. 
 
Annie came to my stall to say good-bye as she left for the airport to fly home on Sunday night and 
before I knew it, it was time to start my long trip back to Canada and our great adventure was nearly 
over.   I was not alone on the trailer this time, three young horses were coming along and since I was 
the oldest, it was my job to show them the ropes.  I let them load ahead of me and I brought up with 
rear so that I could keep my eye on them and make sure they all behaved themselves.  A good plan I 
thought, and it seemed to work. 
 

Tuesday night we stayed at a horse motel in Pueblo 
Colorado called The Greenhorn.   It was a lovely place 
to stay; we each had our own large stall and run.  Our 
evening meal of hay sure tasted good that night as the 
temperature was falling fast as we drove farther north.  
The next day saw us back on the road again driving 
through Wyoming and into Billings Montana where we 
stayed at the Rebel Sky Horse Motel, a brand new show 
jumping facility with several different breeds of horses 
like Hanoverians.  There were all so huge, I felt like a 
pony standing beside them.  My trailer mates seemed to 
be getting the hang of this travel stuff and I would like 

to think that is was my excellent manners and good influence rubbing off on them.   
 

Thursday morning we loaded on the trailer for the last 
time (that’s me looking out the feed door) and 
continued on our way back to the frozen north we call 
home.  What a great trip, I will never forget the 
experience and I am so proud of my Annie.  She has 
accomplished so much in the last year …. Did I 
mention that Annie is only 14 years old??  We’ve 
come along way, her and I, her patience and 
perseverance and commitment definitely paid off.   
Thank you Annie for the experience of a lifetime! 
 
       
   Your BFF,  Cassie 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 
Enjoying our Peruvian horses in Ontario 
 
 
On July 04, 2009, The Ontario Peruvian Horse Association, and the Central Canadian Paso Fino 
Horse Association held a combined breed, schooling show and clinic at Black’s Equestrian 
Center in Hamilton Ontario.  The event was judged by Karen Cabic of Palmyra, New York.   
 
Both breeds were well represented as the day started, with riders and 

mounts participating in a clinic designed to help exhibitors better understand what 
the judge is looking for in the various classes.    Immediately following the clinic, 
spectators were entertained by a variety of classes from conformation to 
performance, with some, such as the Champagne, trail and pole bending providing a 
lively competition combining both breeds.   For many spectators it was an 
educational experience as they were able to witness, first hand, the striking 
differences between these two beautiful breeds.   As well, for many Peruvian horses 
that were born here in Ontario, this was their first opportunity to be exhibited and 
judged in a show setting in preparation for future Championship shows. 

 
Many thanks must be given to the hard working volunteers, organizers and 
participants of this event for making it such an enjoyable success.    We hope that 
the OPHA will host more such events in the future that help to demonstrate and 
promote our wonderful breed here in Ontario. 
 
Having enjoyed the show and the summer months, the members of the OPHA could 
not end the year without a chance to enjoy the glorious fall colours Ontario is 

renowned for.  So, on October 4th members and friends got together with their mounts for a fall colours 
trail ride through the stunning Ganaraska Forest.  Comprised of 10,000 acres of lovely reforested 
conservation area, with good sandy footing and well‐marked trails, the Ganaraska Forest is a horse lover’s 
paradise.   
 
In order to share the forest experience with those that did not ride, or had no mount, the horses and riders 
were escorted by Penny and Clyde, a team of Belgian horses provided by Beaconhurst Stable with Norman 
Henderson driving.  The wagon not only carried passengers, but more importantly carried lunch and 
beverages for participants.  After a fun filled three hour trek through the forest with a stop for lunch, the 
horses and riders were then treated to the wonderful hospitality of Lois and Keith Worden of Lokey 
Ranch.  There, all enjoyed more good food and great conversation with like‐minded people. 
 
The OPHA hopes to enjoy many more such events in the future with Peruvian horse lovers.  The next event 
will be the annual meeting scheduled for November 22 then, weather permitting, are hoping to enlist 
Penny and Clyde once again for a winter sleigh ride and bonfire. 
 
To become involved with events or more information on the OPHA, check us out at www.peruvianpaso.ca 

  



 

$45.00 



    

 
 
 



 
 

 

  Classified Ads 
 
 

FOR SALE:  White/grey registered Peruvian gelding:  SRO Libertad.  DOB June 21, 
1999.  Sire:  Rebelde del Rio – Dame:  RDLF La Lolinera.  Great horse for a new +/or 
young rider.  At least 6 yrs. Of Show and Trail experience.  Asking $3,000.  Contact:  
Martha Sawatzky @ rmsawatzky_00@hotmail.com 
 
Wanted:  Pair of used wooden stirrups.  Please email ctaggart@telus.net or 
phone (250)546-3704 if you have some you want to get rid of. 
 
Classified ads (25 words or less) can be emailed to sharyda@shaw.ca , mailed to Paca Paca News, c/o Shari Hutchison, 
93 Riverview Drive, Cochrane, AB  T4C 1K6  or by phone:  (403) 932-8933 

 
Classified rates: 

$5.00 – 2 consecutive issues (Members) 
$5.00 per issue (Non-members) 

 
Deadline for next issue: 

March 15, 2010 
 
 
 
 

 
 

THE CLRC HAS A NEW TOLL FREE NUMBER 
1-877-833-7110 

 
 
 

!! REMINDER!! 
 
We have extended the penalty free period to register any horses older than one year old to December 31, 2009.  Take 
advantage of regular fee pricing to bring your paperwork up to date.  If you are encountering difficulty with a registration, 
for whatever reason, please do not hesitate to contact Sherri Rosia at srosia.nhp@gmail.com or Mavis MacDonald with 
CLRC at mavis.macdonald@CLRC.ca 
Do not forget, DNA typing is not necessary for registering a gelding.  A Vet certificate is required for proof of gelding. 
 





HAPPY HOLIDAYS 

TO EVERYONE! 

New Horizon Peruvians would like to congratulate
 Annie Rosia & Casanita SAD

on all their successes this year
At the Canadian National & US National Shows !!

New Horizon Peruvians.

RR. 1 Cochrane, Alberta,

email: srosia.nhp@gmail.com  ph:  403-932-7032

www.newhorizonperuvians.com

 


